(These Minutes were approved by the City Council on 23 November 2004)

EXECUTIVE

MONDAY 8 NOVEMBER 2004 at 1.00pm

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio)

Councillor Firth (Policy Performance Management Finance & Resources       Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillors Earp and Jefferson attended the meeting to represent the Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee and the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee.

Councillor Prest attended the meeting as Ward Councillor to speak in relation to the submitted petition.

Councillors Allison and Weber attended part of the meeting as observers. 

DECLARATION OF INTEREST   

Councillor Mrs Geddes declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the City Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Minute EX.212/04 (Repairs to Adopted and Unadopted Back Lanes) as her property had an unadopted back lane and her son’s property in Richardson Street also had an unadopted back lane.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Bowman and Knapton.

Apologies for absence were also submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden, Guest and Mallinson.

EX.206/04
PETITION – GREENCROFT / GREENFIELD



LANE PAVEMENTS BRAMPTON (Non Key Decision)
Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.20/04) enclosing a petition signed by 61 local residents seeking improvements to be carried out to the pavements in Greencroft and Greenfield Lane, Brampton.

Mrs Granville was present at the meeting and spoke on behalf of the petitioners.  She told the Executive that the pavements in Greencroft had originally been laid in the 1960's when the housing development had taken place.  Since the 1980's the pavements had been repeatedly dug up for cables for various services to be laid.  The pavements did get minor repairs each summer but, with cars being parked on the pavement, there was no longer a level surface to walk on.  Mrs Granville also expressed residents' concerns over the condition of the roundabout at the top of Greencroft which now served no useful purpose and was covered in weeds.  Residents had encountered difficulty in establishing which Authority was responsible for the various problems with the pavements and the roundabout.  The residents would welcome a meeting on site.

A Ward Member and the Leader (who is also a Ward Member) spoke in support of the petition.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported that the street is an adopted highway maintained by the City Council under claimed rights since April 2001.   Prior to that date it was maintained by the County Council.   The petitioners make reference to the fact that, three years ago, a County Council Officer informed them that this street was on a rolling programme for repair.   Enquiries to the County Council have failed to identify any details of this programme.

Following inspection of the street, City Council Officers have concluded that it would be unlikely to qualify for funding from the County Council as a priority assessed scheme which would enable the pavements to be reconstructed.   Officers would continue to carry out regular inspections of this street to identify any potential dangers which can be repaired immediately.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services further reported that the City Council could take action to remove the weeds at the roundabout but that responsibility for its possible removal rested with the County Council.   He considered that a site meeting would be useful with City and County Council Officers and relevant Members and residents to discuss the areas which are giving concern to residents and perhaps enable a programme of minor repairs to be agreed and implemented.   The highways maintenance allocation from the County Council has, however, fallen in recent years and priority must be given to the repair of potential dangers.   This limits the funding available for planned and preventative maintenance.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to arrange for City and County Council Officers and relevant Members to  undertake a site meeting with residents as soon as possible to enable maintenance issues to be discussed.


2. That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services request the County Council to remove the roundabout at Greencroft, Brampton.

Reasons for Decision

Discussions with residents will enable City and County Officers to establish which areas of the street are causing them concern so that maintenance issues can be assessed.

EX.207/04
PROGRESS ON 2004/05 CAPITAL PROGRAMME - 


PROPERTY ASSETS (Key decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance & Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.22/04) updating the Executive on progress and changes to the Property capital programme, seeking the release of funds and advising on the resources which were allocated for 2004/05 which will not now be required as follows –

· Asset Investment Fund

The 2003/04 allocation for capital expenditure on the Phase 1 improvements to Kingstown Industrial Estate was carried forward to 2004/05 and has now been committed.  The allocation for 2004/05, funded from capital receipts, is £200,000.  Details of Phase 2 improvements were submitted and the release of the funding was sought to enable these proposed works to be undertaken.

· Other Capital Projects

Capital Allocations for the following projects will not now be required:-

(a) Leabourne Road - £100,000.  The site is now under offer for sale to a private developer.


(b) Newark Terrace - £75,500.  The acquisition of this land was not proceeding, as the landowner does not wish to dispose of his interest in the land.

(c) Parkhouse Electricity Supply - £1m.  United Utilities have now confirmed that reinforcement to the electricity supplies will not require a financial contribution from the Council.

The Head of Property Services suggested that Members of the Executive may wish to visit Parkhouse Industrial Estate to view the work being undertaken at this location.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the City Council be recommended to release the sum of £200,000  from the Asset Investment Fund to finance the second phase of the programme for repairs and associated works to the industrial estates.


2. That it is noted that the £1,175,500 resources allocated in the 2004/05 Capital Programme for Leabourne Road, Newark Terrace and Parkhouse Electricity Supply are not now required.

Reasons for Decision

In relation particularly to the release of funds, the Corporate Plan indicates – 

- Increase capital investment in industrial estates;

- Increase inward and local investment in Carlisle;

- Provide sound financial management.

EX.208/04
CONCESSIONARY FARES SCHEME (Key decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (RB.8/04) concerning the operation of the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

The pilot scheme to provide free travel over the four week Christmas period in 2003 had been successful with over 30,000 additional bus journeys taken by pensioners, resulting in additional costs to the City Council of £70,000.

In 2004/05, the Council decided to enhance the Concessionary Fares Scheme from a 50% concession to 60% for bus pass holders for a one year pilot.

After taking account of inflationary fare increases averaging 5%, the cost to the Council of increasing the concession from 50% to 60% for the year’s pilot would be £126,000.  This mirrors the estimated cost of £125,000 as reported as part of the 2004/05 budget deliberations.

A consultation exercise with pensioners under the 2004/05 budget consultation exercise resulted in less than 50 responses.  Pensioners/disabled people were asked whether they preferred a Christmas/New Year fares holiday or an increased concession.  Most of the respondents preferred an on-going 60% concessionary travel scheme rather than 50% concessionary travel and free travel over the 4 weeks Christmas and New Year period.  The Executive may wish to consider further consultation with pensioners and disabled people given the poor response to the initial consultation.

Should the Council be minded to enhance the Council’s Concessionary Fares Scheme for pensioners and disabled people in 2005/06, the cost would be as follows:

(a) For every 10% increase in concession, at current fares the cost in additional payments to operators is £125,000 (subject to no increase in pensioner ridership).  There was a current recurring underspend of approx £55,000 on the Concessionary Fares Scheme so the additional cost of increasing the concession from 50% to 60% was £70,000.


(b) Introducing a free Christmas/New Year travel concession on an annual basis would cost £75,000 per annum at current fare rates.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder reported that the Executive wished to confirm 60% as the fixed figure for concessionary travel.  He also noted that the Christmas 2003 free travel concession had been extremely popular and recommended that, from 12 December 2004 to 1 January 2005, concessionary travel pass holders benefit from free travel again, with the necessary funding of £51,000 being met through a virement from Housing Benefit efficiency savings.

Summary of Options rejected:

None

DECISION

1.  That the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services be requested to arrange with Stagecoach a free travel concession for concessionary travel pass holders for the period 12 December 2004 to 1 January 2005, with the 60% concession remaining at other times in the 2004/05 financial year.

2. That the sum of £51,000 be vired from Housing Benefit efficiency savings to fund this additional travel concession.

Reasons for Decision

Given the success of the free travel concession over the Christmas 2003 period and the present availability of funding through virement of efficiency savings on the Housing Benefit function, the Executive have requested the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services to arrange with Stagecoach a free travel concession for concessionary travel pass holders for the period 12 December 2004 to 1 January 2005, with the 60% concession remaining at other times of the year.

EX.209/04
PROPOSED TRANSFER OF TALKIN TARN ESTATE (Key decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport



Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.21/04) providing a framework for the transfer of Talkin Tarn to proceed in accordance with the Executive's decision on 11 October 2004 (Minute EX.194/04 refers).

The matter had been considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 26 October 2004 and the Minutes of that meeting were submitted.  Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, noted that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had no objection to the transfer of Talkin Tarn but did wish to exercise its scrutiny responsibility over the details of the transfer.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had raised many valid points which were relevant to the transfer and these were being considered by the Head of Property Services.

A User Group meeting had been held on 21 October 2004 and discussions had also taken place at meetings of Brampton and Farlam Parish Councils.

Further analysis of the estimated budgetary implications had been undertaken over the Executive's preferred option for Talkin Tarn.

Capital costs were estimated at £1,533,000 spread over the next two financial years.

Revenue costs were income sensitive dependent on the number of visitors.  Whilst the annual sums are less than £100,000, it was recommended that an annual revenue budget of £100,000 be provided to allow for any underachievement of income that may arise.  This is a new area of service and whilst a prudent approach has been taken with regard to the level of income budget set, a £100,000 revenue budget would reflect the risk that the whole amount might not be generated.

Should the Executive wish for the transfer of the estate to proceed in the current financial year, a supplementary estimate of £42,500 would be required.  The report was based on the assumption that legal completion would be 1 April 2005 in which case a supplementary estimate would not be required.

If the Council were to acquire the estate but no new investment were to be undertaken, higher total revenue costs of at least £125,000 would be needed.  This figure would rise further as the estate deteriorated and the asset would become a liability.

The Executive's attention was drawn to the status of the various costs in arriving at the financial projections:-

· Capital Costs

(i) The building works have been costed by external architects and quantity surveyors, in conjunction with Council Officers, up to what is known as Work Stage C, (in RIBA Standard Form of Agreement (SFA/99) sequence of Stage A to Stage G).  These Stage C Scheme costs have been based on the specification outlined in the business case.  Due to the limited amount of detailed information at this stage, full costs cannot be quantified.


(ii) Stage C can be considered to be a reasonable approximation level of estimated accuracy produced by a chartered quantity surveyor.  Like any building scheme, however, full accuracy cannot be guaranteed even after fully tendering the job.  


(iii) This is not a complex scheme and the costs outlined should be considered taking this into account.  However, there is strong building inflation in the industry presently.  To produce a higher level of accuracy, prior to tender will require more detailed stage D to G estimates.  This could cost the Council around £50,000 to £75,000 for further design and costing works, which would be at risk.  This sum, however, is currently included within the scheme Capital Cost Summaries and, if brought forward, would only be at risk should the project not subsequently proceed.  The release of the brought forward 'at risk' sum would help to both improve the estimated accuracy and assist in maintaining programmed progress and added to the supplementary estimate recommendation.

· Revenue Costs

(i) The costings are estimated on the basis of information provided by the County Council, particularly in relation to Personnel and the Tea Room.  A number of assumptions have been made, primarily that the accounts for the Tea Room are cost neutral, and the venture can be considered as a going concern according to a catering consultant’s report.


(ii) Income projections, such as for the car park and letting of any commercial property units are included in the costings.

In conclusion about the costs, the Head of Property Services reported that they are considered realistic, especially as this is a relatively simple scheme but the final figures are, of course, subject to the vagaries of supply and demand, staff goodwill and overall management.  

The Council has not set any budget for this scheme, other than an initial £30,000 for various reports to be undertaken. 

The transfer date will dictate the commencement with subsequent additional inflation/other costs if there is any unforeseen delay.

The Executive was requested to consider making a decision on the transfer of the asset with the subsequent financial implications being referred to the forthcoming Budget process.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Executive recommends to the City Council on 23 November 2004 that a decision is made to proceed with the transfer of the Talkin Tarn estate from the County Council to the City Council and that the transfer take place at the beginning of the 2005/06 financial year, subject to the budget being approved.

2. That the Executive will give consideration to the ongoing Revenue cost and the various schemes for improving Talkin Tarn as part of the 2005/06 Budget process.

3. That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be thanked for their scrutiny input and the matters raised have been referred to the Head of Property Services for consideration.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive decided to recommend to the City Council on 23 November 2004 that a decision is made to proceed with the transfer of the Talkin Tarn estate from the County Council to the City Council and that the transfer take place at the beginning of the 2005/06 financial year.

The Executive will give consideration to the various schemes for improving Talkin Tarn as part of the 2005/06 Budget process.

EX.210/04
GRASS CUTTING SERVICE – REVIEW (Key decision)
Portfolio
Infrastructure, Environment and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.16/04) on a review of the grass cutting and weed control service undertaken using Best Value principles.  The Council’s current grass cutting specification had been established over 15 years ago.  Since that time standards have changed, public expectation has increased and climatic/weather conditions have changed which has extended the growing period and increased the level of grass growth.  He also informed the Executive that a key factor in operating the grass cutting and weed control service was the relationship between the Council and Carlisle Housing Association as the City Council was currently contracted to provide grass cutting and ground maintenance work on their behalf.  The current contract ended on 31 March 2005.

The review had highlighted a range of options which the Executive may wish to consider – 

Option 1 - Do nothing;

Whilst this would avoid increased expenditure in 2005/06, the quality of grass cutting may not meet public expectations, there would be ongoing pressure on resources and on other areas of grounds work.

Option 2 - Amend the service to respond to weather conditions/service pressures;

An improvement plan was submitted which would provide service improvements and maintain and develop standards.  However, weather conditions may still have a negative impact and financial implications which would increase the budget requirements.  This option included increasing the number of grass cuts per year to 18.

Option 3 - Limited improvements;

The Executive may wish to progress some of the items set out in the improvement plan with the advantages/disadvantages assessed for each.

Summary of options rejected

Option1 – do nothing and Option 3 – limited improvements, were rejected.

DECISION

1. That the Executive considers that Option 2, but limited to 15 cuts per year, should be the preferred option and the report be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

2. That following consideration of the views of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the matter be referred for consideration as part of the 2005/06 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive recognised that improvements were needed to this front line service and recommended Option 2, limited to 15 grass cuts per year, as the most suitable option to effect those improvements.

The matter has also been referred to Overview and Scrutiny and a final decision will be taken as part of the 2005/06 Budget deliberations.

EX.211/04
WASTE MANAGEMENT (Key decision)

Portfolio
Infrastructure, Environment and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.18/04) providing an update on the Council's achievements in recycling and waste management, setting out future challenges and suggesting a range of measures to increase recycling and minimise the value of domestic waste landfilled.

There were two main issues which had emerged – 

1. The Council’s participation in the production of an effective joint waste management strategy for Cumbria is a high priority over the next six months. The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport and Head of Commercial and Technical Services represent the Council in the development of this strategy.  Further reports on progress, outcomes and key issues for Carlisle would be reported back to the Executive.  Following completion of the joint strategy, the City Council would develop its own implementation strategy in Spring/Summer 2005 and many of the strands for this are already in place.

2. Statutory recycling targets are unlikely to be met in 2005/06 and beyond unless existing initiatives are developed further.  A package of measures were set out to build on existing arrangements and public demand to increase recycling facilities and minimise waste.  To maintain a standstill position would require an additional recurring budget of £40,000 and to move forward as recommended an additional revenue budget of £150,000 and a capital budget of £110,000.  Failure to achieve progress may well impact on future Government funding in the years to come.  These issues and relative priorities will need to be considered as part of the Council’s budget process.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services further reported that, following the recent resignation of the Head of Environmental Protection Services, responsibility for waste management had wholly passed to the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit.  This had involved the transfer of two employees between the Business Units.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services also reported that notification had been received of an additional DEFRA grant of £39,000 which it was recommended be used as follows in 2004/05:-

(i) Autumn 'Greenbox' newsletter to all participating households to raise awareness of recycling and feedback/participation in kerbside schemes (Cost £6,500);

(ii) 2005/06 calendar to all households showing kerbside collection dates (to be distributed in March 2005) (Cost £12,000);

(iii)
additional promotional items, adverts and literature (Cost £8,500);

The balance of £12,000 would be carried forward to 2005/06 to fund further promotional material and raise public awareness.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Transport and Infrastructure, Executive Director and the Head of Commercial and Technical Services represent the Council in the development of a joint integrated waste management strategy for Cumbria and submit further reports on key issues to future Executive meetings.

2. That the budgetary implications of developing waste minimisation be considered as part of the 2005/06 budget process.

3. That the organisational changes to integrate waste minimisation within the Commercial & Technical Services Business Unit be noted.

4. That the recommendations for utilising the £39,000 Capital grant from DEFRA be approved.

5. That the report be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration.

Reasons for Decision

The decisions taken build on the existing successful recycling initiatives and identify future challenges to minimise domestic waste.

EX.212/04
REPAIRS TO ADOPTED AND UNADOPTED BACK LANES (Key decision)

Councillor Mrs Geddes declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the City Council’s Code of Conduct as her property had an unadopted back lane and her son’s property in Richardson Street also had an unadopted back lane.  Councillor Mrs Geddes remained in the meeting but took no part in the decision on this matter.

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.22/04) detailing the outcome of discussions at the County Council's Carlisle Local Committee into the possible provision of funding towards repairs to unadopted and adopted back lanes.  The Carlisle Local Committee had decided to agree in principle to consider repairs to adopted back lanes and that the priority 1 list of lanes be considered for assessment alongside other streets for funding in 2005/6.

In reality, the current assessment scheme operated  by the County Council is unlikely to score back lanes highly due to the criteria adopted which takes into account levels of usage.   The nature of back lanes is such that the level of usage will be low compared to other streets.   Should any of the priority 1 lanes be awarded funding, then this would be available in 2005/6.

It is understood that the County Local Committee discussed the potential of funding from other budget heads, particularly underspends in the current financial year, although no formal decision was made on this issue.

The matter had also been considered by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 21 October 2004 and a Minute Excerpt was submitted.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had recommended – 

(a) action be taken to identify outside funding streams to enable repairs to be undertaken to Back Lanes, should funding from the County Council not be forthcoming.

(b) In addition, a bid should be included as part of the City Council’s Budget process to allow work to commence as part of a rolling programme.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services further reported that a survey of adopted lanes in the rural area, unadopted lanes and an updated condition survey had commenced and should be completed in early Spring 2005.

The following two options were put forward for consideration by the Executive:-

Option 1:   Do nothing

The statutory responsibility for highway maintenance funding rests with the County Council.  Any improvement works would be assessed by the County Council criteria and improvements undertaken when the relative priority/availability of County funding dictated.

The implications were that there was unlikely to be any significant improvements to adopted lanes in the short/medium term and a continued deterioration in their condition.  This option would, of course, require no financial commitment from the City Council.

Option 2:   Allocate City Council funding to begin an improvement 

                  programme to adopted back lanes.

Contributory funding from the County Council/other sources could be sought to accelerate any improvement programme.

The implications of this option were that some improvements to the local environment of relevant areas would be made and this could be linked to other social initiatives i.e. safety/security.  There would be other 'well being' factors with progress  being dependent upon funding levels.

A Member representative of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and stressed that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee were of the opinion that the City Council should consider providing funding to allow works to commence on the Priority 1 back lanes irrespective of whether County Council funding was to be forthcoming.  He considered that the Priority 1 back lanes were in urgent need of improvement and unless one Authority was prepared to 'kick start' an improvement programme, it seemed unlikely that any works would ever be undertaken.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that there were legal implications for the City Council in funding improvements without the consent and support of the County Council.  The likelihood was that County funding would not be made available under their current priority system and the City Council should continue to have a dialogue with the County Council so that, if the County Council did release funding, the City Council could also consider providing funding as well.  It was considered important for a partnership approach to be adopted in dealing with improvements to back lanes.

Summary of options rejected

The option of allocating City Council funding to begin an improvement programme to adopted back lanes was rejected.

DECISION

That the Executive considers that a partnership approach with the County Council was needed to fund an improvement programme for adopted back lanes, given that responsibility for adopted back lanes rested with the County Council.  No action will be taken by the City Council to provide funding to improve back lanes at this time pending further discussions taking place with the County Council on whether County funding will also be made available.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive considered that it was important for a partnership approach to be adopted to improve back lanes and that further discussions were needed with the County Council to ascertain whether this could be achieved.

EX.213/04
CUMBRIA SUB-REGIONAL HOUSING STRATEGY (Key decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (EPS.68/04) considering the issues regarding the proposed Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy and seeking approval for a commitment in principle to work towards the development of the Strategy.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That a commitment is given by the Executive that the City Council will work towards and take a leading role in the development of a Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy.

Reasons for Decision

In order to deal with the Housing issues facing the Cumbria Sub-Region, it is important for the six Districts to work together.  Carlisle is currently finalising its own Housing Strategy for the period 2005-10 and will play a key role in shaping how the Sub-Regional Housing Strategy will develop over the coming years.

EX.214/04
MUSEUM AND ARTS SERVICE DEVELOPMENT PLAN (Key decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport (CLS.18/04) outlining progress to date with the Museum and Arts Service Development Plan, the purpose of which is to provide a means by which the future of direction of the service can be set out, in terms of capital investment, governance and organisationally, allied to corporate objectives.

Following a procurement exercise, ABL Limited had been appointed to deliver the Plan.  During the summer months they had carried out a substantial amount of work to prepare the Plan, consulting with staff, officers, elected Members and external groups such as the Friends of Tullie House and North West Regional Development Agency.

ABL Limited had now produced a draft Development Plan upon which they were seeking the observations of the Council and an indication on which capital option or elements they contain which would meet the Council's objectives for the service.  Upon receipt of this information, ABL Limited would draw together the final version of the Plan.

The governance issue is explored in the Plan and is one which the Council has previously considered.  The question of whether Tullie House should be a Trust or not is not easily answered. The Development Plan identifies a Trust as the most suitable option for the service, although clearly the corporate implications of such a decision are significant.  This requires further work to clearly set out the implications of such a decision for the Council.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport reported that an Officer Group within the City Council had been formed with the aim of developing a strategy for cultural development within Carlisle through an action plan with specific aspects to focus upon.  The findings of the first meeting of the Officer Group had been forwarded to ABL for inclusion of relevant details in their report.

Report CLS.18/04 would be subject to scrutiny by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee before being considered again by the Executive on 24 January 2005. The intervening period will provide time for further consultation and refinement of the Plan, together with the outcomes of the discussions on the scope of culture in the City.

Thereafter, if Members so determine, budget provision would need to be made for capital investment to match externally sourced funds to implement capital investment over a period of time and/or for preparing the service to become a Trust.

Alternatively, Members could decide to wait and see how the recently published Hadrians Wall Major Study, commissioned by the North West Regional Development Agency and One North East Development Agency, is to be implemented regionally and also the outcome of the Officer Group working on cultural development.

The impact of both these pieces of work could have significant impact on the Museum and Arts Service.

The Museum and Arts Development Plan provides considerable detail on a rich and diverse service.  Some of the purely operational issues can and will be implemented as soon as is practical. However, the more significant  decisions concerning the future direction of the service are inextricably linked to Corporate objectives.  As such the museum and arts service undoubtedly fulfils a number of these, but will only continue to do so in a positive and productive manner if decisions about the long term future are taken and plans are implemented to achieve them.

The Museum and Arts Service which the City operates and delivers is larger than would be expected of a City of Carlisle’s size.  However, this is due to the role which the service plays within the County and the region.  As such, it adds tremendous credibility to the position Carlisle plays as a sub-regional centre.

The cost of this role has to be viewed in the value the service provides in meeting the broader corporate objectives which members have set for the Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Executive wishes to consider future options for the Museum and Arts Service in conjunction with the Officer Working Group developing a cultural strategy and also the recently published Hadrian Wall Major Study and the potential for developing further Carlisle Castle for tourism.


2. That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport be requested to implement any operational management issues arising from the initial findings of ABL Limited.


3. That the matter be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

4.  That the Head of Culture Leisure and Sport be requested to submit a further report on this matter to a meeting of the Executive in the New Year.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive wishes to consider future options for the Museum and Arts Service in conjunction with the Officer Working Group developing a cultural strategy and also the recently published Hadrians Wall Major Study and the potential for developing further Carlisle Castle for tourism.

EX.215/04
GYPSY AND TRAVELLER PROTOCOL (Key decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.55/04) detailing the draft joint protocol, to be used by all agencies in Cumbria, for responding to unauthorised gypsy and traveller encampments.

The draft protocol had been considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 7 October 2004 and a Minute Excerpt was submitted.

Two specific points had been referred to the Executive – 

(a) Page 4, box headed 'Document Control' - this should be removed from the Draft Protocol.


(b) Page 9, Paragraph 1, - Introduction - last bullet point - the words "who challenges the rule of law" should be removed from the Draft Protocol.

With regard to point (a), this would be omitted from the completed document.

Point (b) has been discussed with the Cumbria Police Diversity Advisor who produced the Protocol, and who observed that the document in this format had been considered and approved by their Legal Department and the five key principles, of which this is one, are made in line with national guidance and that the specific terminology used is robust and accurate.  As the Joint Protocol is not a Council owned document and had already been approved by some District Councils in Cumbria, the City Council's action would be limited to making a request to the Cumbria Constabulary for an amendment as part of an annual review.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Executive recommend to the City Council on 23 November 2004 that the Joint Protocol for Responding to Unauthorised Gypsy and Traveller Encampments be adopted.

2. That the suggested amendment to Page 9 as suggested by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be not agreed.

Reasons for Decision

To introduce a joint agency approach to dealing with unauthorised encampments of gypsies and travellers occurring within Carlisle’s area.

EX.216/04
FORWARD PLAN OF EXECUTIVE DECISIONS (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Various
Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the period 1 November 2004 to 28 February 2005 is submitted for information.

An item dealing with the contract with the Carlisle Housing Association was scheduled to be considered at this meeting.  The item is deferred to the 6 December 2004 Executive as, following receipt of information from Carlisle Housing Association, Officers consider that there is still a need to clarify some of the issues prior to a report being presented to Members.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

1. That the Forward Plan be noted.

2.   That the position regarding the deferred item be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.217/04
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY INDIVIDUAL



PORTFOLIO HOLDERS (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by individual portfolio holders were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.218/04
SCHEDULE OF OFFICER DECISIONS (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by Officers were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.219/04
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Management Team held on 30 September 2004 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix C, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.220/04
RURAL STRATEGY – REVIEW OF ACTION PLANS (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities
Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 7 October 2004 (COS.149/04(b)) in which the Committee expressed concern that the specific points raised following consideration of the Rural Strategy Review of Action Plans had not been addressed, particularly the work of the Housing Enabling Officer and the Committee's view that within the overall priorities in the Rural Strategy, Affordable Rural Housing and Youth Provision should be highlighted as the top two priorities.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder reported that the points raised by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been addressed within the forthcoming Housing Strategy.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that the points raised were addressed in the forthcoming Housing Strategy.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the Minute reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.221/04
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL OUTTURN AND CAPITAL



DETERMINATIONS 2003/04 AND REVISED CAPITAL 



PROGRAMME (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 7 October 2004 (COS.149/04) detailing the Committee’s concern over the lack of an adequate response to serious issues such as, the effect of right to buy sales on the ability to provide housing for homeless people and the City Council’s statutory duties relating to the homeless.  The Committee considered that these issues deserve a more serious response than they got from the Executive.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder reported that the matters raised by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been addressed within the forthcoming Housing Strategy with £5.1m directed at Housing and Homelessness issues.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that the forthcoming Housing Strategy contained the sum of £5.1m specifically directed at Housing and Homelessness issues.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.222/04
MANNER OF RESPONSES TO OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY



REFERENCES (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 30 September 2004 (OSM.46/04) in which Overview and Scrutiny Members had raised concern that, although in the past the Executive had been asked not just to note the comments and concerns of Overview and Scrutiny Committees, it appeared that more and more often the Executive were again just noting matters. 

A specific concern had been raised in relation to the call-in by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on Off-street Car Park Extensions in which ten specific observations were made and referred to the Executive.  The Executive did not deal with the individual observations raised by the Committee and Members felt that adequate consideration was not given to the points raised.

Members suggested that when specific points are made by Overview and Scrutiny Committees, the Executive should look at each point and assign an action to it, even if the action is that they consider that it is not appropriate to develop the matter at this stage.

Members were concerned that the Executive were still taking a high handed attitude to Overview and Scrutiny and that, when a Committee takes time to scrutinise a matter and makes a number of individual observations or comments, the Executive needs to address these points clearly and the Executive minutes should reflect their comments on each of the observations made by the Committee.

An Overview and Scrutiny Member present asked, on behalf of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee Chairman, whether the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive had discussed the Committee's concerns with the Leader as it was considered that better liaison between Members should be promoted.

The Leader indicated that the Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees were invited to attend Executive meetings when references were being considered. The Executive found it helpful when Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen were present to explain references in more detail than contained in the Committee Minute.  Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen had not been attending Executive as frequently recently.  The Leader also commented that when the Executive noted Overview and Scrutiny Committee comments, the matters raised were taken on board when policies were being developed.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the above response be forwarded to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.223/04
BROADBAND FOR MEMBERS (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 14 October 2004 (CROS.150/04) commenting on the Executive's decision to conduct a pilot scheme to provide broadband access to the internet, where practicable, for Executive Members, Leaders of the Political Groups and Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.


The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had questioned why the pilot was restricted to those specific Members and that it did not take into account back bench Members who made great use of their computers and needed a better service to fulfil their constituency roles.  It had been suggested that the various Political Groups be approached to nominate a number of Members to take part in the pilot, based on proportionality and those Members who would be best placed to assess the effectiveness of the system.


The Overview and Scrutiny Committee supported the proposal for a pilot scheme but had requested the Executive to give further consideration to which Members would be best placed to assess the effectiveness of the system.


Councillor Geddes, Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder, reported that details of the pilot scheme had been considered by the Member Independent Remuneration Panel.  The Panel had indicated that it wished to see the outcome of the pilot scheme before considering rolling out the programme to additional Members.


A bid would be considered as part of the 2005/06 Budget process to extend the scheme to all Members and, if accepted in the Budget process, then the pilot scheme agreed by the Executive would stand.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That Broadband for Members be considered as part of the 2005/06 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(Minute EX.223/04 was called in for scrutiny by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.)

EX.224/04
HADRIAN’S WALL (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 21 October 2004 commenting on the Hadrian's Wall Major study Report.  A copy of the report was also submitted.

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee were recommending 

to the Executive and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

that the Tullie House Business Plan include a commitment and funding to highlight Hadrian’s Wall from the City border to the Solway.

The Executive had been further requested to consider –

(a) Development of a short breaks package based on Hadrian’s Wall;

(b) Development of a package, in conjunction with short break guides, to include Hadrian’s Wall;

(c) the viability of enhancing the City’s heritage on the Wall to the West;

(d) the provision of facilities, including toilets and improvements at existing car parks, particularly at Gilsland;

(e) providing a steer on action which could be taken to enhance North Cumbria and Carlisle District;

(f) investigate the potential for a bid to the North West Development Agency to develop the Solway, west of Carlisle.

The Leader reported that the City Council were represented at meetings of the Hadrian's Wall Tourism Partnership and that the points raised by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee were embodied in the work programme of the Tourism Priority Plan.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the matters raised by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee are being considered as part of the discussions on the Hadrian's Wall Major Study Report by the Hadrian's Wall Tourism Partnership.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.225/04
EDEN AND CARLISLE JOINT COMMITTEE (Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Eden and Carlisle Joint Committee held on 1 October 2004 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix D, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the Minutes of the meeting.

EX.226/04
CARLISLE AREA TRANSPORT ADVISORY GROUP



(Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
Various
Subject Matter

To consider the Minutes of the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group held on 20 September 2004.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix E, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the Minutes of the meeting.

EX.227/04
EXECUTIVE – MEETINGS WITH PARISH COUNCILS AND 

THE EDEN AND CARLISLE JOINT COMMITTEE



(Non-Key decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Executive was invited to identify any items for the Agenda for the next meeting with the Parishes scheduled for 6 December 2004 and the next meeting of the Eden and Carlisle Joint Committee scheduled for 10 December 2004.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the following items be included on the Agenda for the meeting with the Parishes –

· Corporate Plan Priorities and Budget Setting for 2005/06 – Consultation;

· Update on Local Plan and Planning Issues;

· Housing Strategy;

· Customer Contact Centre;

· Talkin Tarn – Update;

· Licensing Policy.

2. That the following items be included on the Agenda for the Eden and Carlisle Joint Committee:-

· Recycling;

· Local Strategic Partnership/Cumbria Strategic Partnership;

· Joint Working;

Reasons for Decision

To identify items for the Agendas for these forthcoming meetings.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

EX.228/04
PROPOSED TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP OF TALKIN TARN



(Key decision)

(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraphs 7 and 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport



Policy, Performance Management, Finance & Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.21b/04) detailing the terms of transfer, construction capital costs and revenue estimates relating to the proposed scheme and which was submitted for consideration in conjunction with the public report (EX.209/04 preceding refers).

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the terms and costings in the report be noted and have been taken into consideration prior to the decision taken at Minute EX.209/04 preceding.

Reasons for Decision

The information in Report PS.21b/04 was taken into account prior to the decision taken at Minute EX.209/04 preceding.

EX.229/04
CAR PARK TICKET MACHINE REPLACEMENT



(Non-Key decision)

(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services indicating that it was now 15 to 20 years since the City Council last replaced its Car Park Ticket Machines.   The existing machines were now well worn and incidents of failure were increasing thus causing increased inconvenience to users of the car parks.   It was, therefore, intended to replace all the existing ticket machines and associated signs.   Funding for the ticket machine replacements is available from monies set aside in the equipment renewal fund.   Funding for the sign replacement was available from the Car Park Maintenance Budget.

The report set out a suggested programme of work and a suggested tender evaluation model.   This model would be used to select the most economically advantageous tender taking into account price and quality.

The report had been considered by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 21 October 2004 and a Minute Reference was submitted. The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had endorsed the proposals and the tender evaluation model, and were requesting the Executive to give further consideration to the potential income streams which may be forthcoming if advertising was permitted on the car park signage and the reverse of tickets.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that the reverse of car parking tickets currently carried  advertising, although he thought that carrying advertising for the Gretna Gateway Outlet Village was not a good thing.  He undertook to consider the possibility of advertising on car park signage, subject to any planning constraints.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive – 

1. endorse the proposals set out in report CTS 19/04 and accepted by Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

2. approve the alternative sign design appended to the report and agreed by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

3. endorse the discussions taking place with potential sponsors to generate income for City Centre Initiatives and Events;

4. endorse the revised Price/Quality Matrix appended to the report, on which tenders for the machine replacement will be assessed.

Reasons for Decision

The decisions incorporate the views of those involved in car park management and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and should ensure that the ticket machines and signs are fit for purpose.

EX.230/04
GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEM (GIS) IMPLEMENTATION (Non-Key decision)
(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8 of Part 1 of schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Executive

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Planning Services (P.51/04) seeking the release of remaining GIS funds in the Capital Programme and recommending a two stage tender process be adopted to procure a single data capture contract.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Executive recommend that the City Council approves the release of the remaining GIS funds in the Capital Programme as follows:-

(a)  Capital costs - £69,150;

(b)  Data capture - £196,900;

2. That a two stage tender process as detailed in Report P.51/04 be approved to procure a single data capture contract for the Authority.

Reasons for Decision

To approve the arrangements for GIS implementation.

(The meeting ended at 2.37pm)

